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The creation of Grand-Yoff, on the out
skirts of Dakar, took place at a particularly 
critical time in the urbanization of Cape 
Verde, during the initial years of the 
country's independence (which dates back 
to 1960), characterized by a high rate of 
rural exodus toward Dakar and the begin
ning of operations to "evict"! people from 
the central shanty-to\Xns. 

In twenty years, Grand-Yoff has expe
rienced record growth, going from 1,000 
inhabitants in 1960-61 to nearly 57,000 in 
1980. The creation, and especially the 
development, of the district stemmed more 
from the activity of private real estate 
"promoters" than from an organized pro
gram on the part of the government autho
rities. This means that although the district 
was summarily subdivided as a whole, it 
was not equipped at the appropriate time 
with the infrastructure necessary for the 
life of a population now estimated at 
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around 60,000 people. GI and- Yoff, half shanty-tawil, half IVaI king-class subllrb 

The creation of the first neighborhood in 
Grand-Y off actually goes back to the 
beginning of the 1950s, when a group of 
families threatened with eviction during a 
city improvement operation in Dakar 
bought parcels of land in a subdivision 
created in 1953-54 in the Patte-d'Oie 
sector. Until the end of the 1950s, the 
urbanization of this sector of Cape Verde 
remained confined to the borders of this 
initial subdivision, known as "Niayes." 
The hamlet, isolated amidst cultivated 
fields, was then a few kilometers away from 
the first subdivisions of the SICAP' that 
marked the northern border of the city. 
The systematic implementation, beginning 
in 1961-62, of a policy of dgjng away with 
unhealthly living environments gave rise to 
other districts: between 1961 and 1964, 
families chased out of the shanty-towns of 
Baye-Gainde, N'Dondy, Fith Mith were 
regularly settled by the government on 
summary subdivisions beside the first sub
division of Niayes. At the same time, 
companies bought parcels of land in the 
area and proceeded to layout subdivisions 
for their workers. 

While it was initially a process that was 
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perfectly controlled by the government 
(between 1964 and 1969, other persons 
who had been evicted were settled in the 
district), the growth of Grand-Yoff gra
dually escaped the control of the authori
ties, particJ;iarly since the traditional 
owners of the land in this area, the Lebous 
of the village of Yoff, laid out subdivisions 
in a more or less clandestine way and sold 
off plots. The growth of the district took 
place in highly confused circumstances 
after 1969-70 The settlement of new fami
lies took place sometimes on the basis of 
real estate transactions between the popu
lation and private "promoters", and some
times by means of unauthorized occupa
tion of land in the national domain3

• This 
"spontaneous" growth of the agglomera
tion did not slow down until about 1974-75, 
when the city planning departments inter
vened on two occasions in one of the 
sub-districts of Grand-Yoff to demolish 
unauthorized constructions At that time, 
the agglomeration already had nearly 
40,000 inhabitants' 

This growth mechanism of Grand-Y off is a 
perfect illustration of the broad outlines of 
the urban policy followed in Cape Verde in 
the 1960s and 1970s, which was charac
terized by: 
• the abolition of the central shanty-towns 

by means of construction of OHLM 
housing units intended for salaried 
workers and the middle classes; 

• the expulsion of the least privileged social 
classes toward the outskirts of the agglo
meration, 

• the appearance of real estate speculation 
and of a class of private "real estate 
promoters. " 

The Socio-Economic Conditions 

From the viewpoint of employment and 
income, the district has rather unfavorable 
characteristics. A recent inquiry made 
within the framework of a new Master Plan 
for Dakar5 estimates the activity rate in the 
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Grand-Yoff for lack ot propel dlainage, fluid 
lI'aste5 flow into the sll eets which become muddy 
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Patte-d'Oie sector at 16 per cent For 
Grand-Yoff, that would mean some 9,120 
people (57,000 x 16%) holding a paid job 
In other words, the district would have one 
person out of every six active in the 
economy. 

In 1981, a study devoted to the incomes 
and the consumption of households' 
showed that the monthly income of a 
family in Grand-Yoffwas about 43,000 
CFA francs, or 860 French francs. And 80 
per cent of the expenditures of the families 
was devoted to food - a consumer budget 
structure that is typical of underprivileged 
classes. 

Still, the figures concerning the activity 
rate and the income levels in Grand-Yoff 
must be judged by comparison with those 
for the whole of the Dakar agglomeration. 

The SONED-BCEOM' inquiry shows, in 
fact, that the Dakar agglomeration is 
characterized by a very low rate of employ
ment and of economic activities generally 
14.5 per cent. According to it, Dakar has 
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one economically active person out of 
every seven, and 45 per cent of the male 
work force is jobless. As to the average 
monthly income, it would be on the order 
of 57,700 CFA francs, or 1,154 French 
francs. 

Grand-Yoff in the Dakar Urban 
System 

In the overall process of expulsion of the 
underprivileged classes from Dakar toward 
the outskirts, Grand-Yoff basically took in 
the least poOl of the poor, those who had 
enough means to acquire some real estate 
or who had enough social, professional, 
political or other contacts to avoid the 
areas of rehousing for the expelled in 
Pikine and Guediawaye. For some years 
the neighborhood has been linked to the 
successive extensions of Dakar toward the 
north and been attracting other social 
classes affected by the Dakar housing crisis 
and the rise in rents in the central districts. 

In the inter-urban migrations of Cape 
Verde, we observe a clear movement of 
people from the central districts -
Plateau, Medina, Grand-Dakar, HLMs 
or SICAPs - toward the peripheral dis-
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Grand-Yoff: only 48 fountains fOl 60,000 inhabitants 
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tricts - Grand-Yoff, the Improved Parcels 
of Land created between 1974 and 1976, 
and Pi kine . According to the same study, 
part of the middle classes owning an HLM 
or SICAP dwelling also seem to choose to 
move into the Grand-Yoff and Patte-d'Oie 
sector in order to rent their former homes 
at high prices: one form among so many 
others of the real estate speculation now 
rampant in Dakar. This movement from 
the central districts toward the outskirts 
shows up in Grand-Y off in the growth of 
the rental phenomenon and the densifica
tion of the district: for a few years, the 
owners have been systematically building 
one or two structures intended for rental in 
the rear courtyards of the houses. In 
parallel fashion, we have recently been 
seeing the appearance in certain parts of 

the district of real income-producing 
buildings representing several millions of 
francs in investment. Formerly an isolated 
and disdained suburb, Grand-Yoff is in the 
process of becoming a working-class neigh
borhood. 

The Future: Marginalization or 
Integration? 

In the absence of any initial improvement 
plan, Grand-Yoff consists of a mosaic of 
land developments juxtaposed to reflect 
the former borders of property holdings 
The road network consists almost exclu
sively of streets that are sand-covered and 
often flooded in the rainy season (The 

Helping inhabitants to lesolve theil OlVn 
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only blacktopped road serving the district 
is often full of potholes, periodically 
causing the SOTRAC, the public transpor
tation system, to re-route the busses that 
generally serve the district, sending them 
on a detour.) The major part of the 
infrastructure, public conveniences, 
schools, markets, which are insufficient on 
the whole, are concentrated in the areas 
that have been approved by the govern
ment, but they actually serve the whole 
neighborhood. Since the creation of the 
neighborhood, people have attempted to 
make up for the shortcomings of the public 
authorities The initiatives have involved 
various domains of major interest: 
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Land Regularization and the Improvement 
of the District 

The conditions involved in creation of the 
district favored real estate speculation, as 
well as an awkwardness and complexity in 
the procedures concerned with real estate 
transactions; and they did not work in 
favor of the uprooted population groups in 
search ofreal estate security. It still fre
quently happens that former owners 
appear to claim lots that have already been 
sold, exploiting the ignorance or the negli
gence of the former purchasers who may 
not have fully carried out all the proce
dures involved in transfer. 

In the face of the permanent threat repre
sented by this particular form of real estate 
speculation, the population set up owners' 
associations to defend itself before conci
liation panels (courts, the prefecture, 
political or religious authorities) For years 
now, the inhabitants of the district have 
been asking for an improvement and infra
structure plan, which would make it 
possible to regularize the land and real 
estate situation for the district as a whole. 

alld cmpenllV with Chodak's aid 
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Health Problems 

The population displays sustained interest 
in the health programs developed by the 
Chodak team': training in hygiene pro
blems, construction of drainage arrange
ments for the removal of used water, etc. 
Thanks to this mobilization, it has been 
possible to establish health committees in 
various sectors of the agglomeration 

Employment 

Almost all families are affected by unem
ployment. But despite everything, no 
desire for group action is apparent in this 
domain. The few rare attempts at setting 
up production groups failed very quickly. 
People have greater trust in individual or 
family initiative, probably because the 
dominant ideology sees improved income 
only from the viewpoint of individual 
social success, thus discouraging group 
action However, the population shows 

itself ready to take charge of the problems 
that concern it It is not waiting for every
thing to come from the government 
departments, and it initiates certain activi
ties. 

Moreover, for some years there have been 
official attempts at economic and social 
integration of the district. The authorities 
have made some remarkable efforts on 
behalf of the popUlation: creation of 
certain infrastructures, installation of the 
Chodak urban leadership team. But some 
serious difficulties are encountered in 
these attempts at economic and social 
integration of the district 

The Obstacles to Integration of 
the District 

Despite the official desire to integrate the 
neighborhood, the activities launched to 
attain this have run up against a lack of 
understanding, if not the hostility, of 
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certain government officials eager to main
tain their prerogatives and privileges. Thus 
an improvement plan worked out with the 
participation of the inhabitants did not 
receive the approval of the city planning 
departments. 

Grand-Yoff is the result of an urban policy 
that proved unable to struggle against 
segregationist tendencies: the separation 
of the living areas from the areas of 
activity, of the residential areas from the 
job sectors, expUlsion of the underprivi
leged toward the outskirts. A desire for the 
integration of Grand-Y off, or of other 
similar districts, presupposes the establish
ment of a different policy, aiming at a 
fairer distribution of jobs and infrastruc
ture. Grand-Yoff is also the result of a 
general attitude toward the working classes 
to whom the right to the city was refused 
for such a long time. A process of taking 
the real needs of this underprivileged 
population into account would necessarily 

lead to questioning a mode of urbanization 
and an urban policy that have been 
followed for a score of years 

Are the modest programs undertaken in 
Grand-Yoffthe prelude to this new policy, 
or are they merely the manifestations of a 
desire to maintain a certain status quo and 
a minimum amount of social peace? 
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